STRATEGIC STUDIES QUARTERLY

Iran's Path Dependent Military Doctrine

Erik A. Olson

Abstract

The key element of Iran's military doctrine is its emphasis on ballistic missiles. This results from a path dependency created by historical contingencies and critical events, including the Iranian revolution, the Iran–Iraq War, and Chinese support. Iran's continued focus on missiles is a less-optimal approach to its own security needs or those of its regional allies. At the same time, significant institutional obstacles caused by path dependency challenge Iran's ability to adjust its military doctrine. Iran's missile path dependency also creates wider implications for Middle East security while offering opportunities for US cost-imposing strategies against Iran.

* * * *

Iran has the largest missile force in the Middle East, and this force is growing in size and sophistication. In May 2014 Iran's supreme leader, Ayatollah Ali Khamenei, stated that any expectation Iran would limit ballistic missile development was "stupid and idiotic," and that the "main duty of all military officials" was the mass production of missiles. 1 Khamenei's statement and Iran's multi-decade effort to build its missile industry and arsenal demonstrate the importance of ballistic missiles in Iran's military doctrine. The country's military doctrine defies simple categorization into offensive, defensive, or deterrent models.² It is designed to deter adversaries and retaliate if deterrence fails. While Iran also uses insurgency and terrorism to build influence, destabilize its enemies, and exploit seams in the regional security architecture, its missiles are—by design—Iran's most advanced military force. They are a key aspect of Iran's doctrine, providing significant deterrent value and a retaliatory threat, while indirectly supporting Iran's unconventional forces. The emphasis on ballistic missiles was based on assumptions regarding

Erik A. Olson is a US government analyst. He holds a master of arts degree in security studies from the National Defense University, College of International Security Affairs.

the nature of the threats Tehran faced and ultimately was incorporated into military doctrine.

The principal source of doctrine is experience and, as such, relies on an accurate interpretation of history.³ Historical examples demonstrate that states often do not adapt their military doctrines to new circumstances, in part because of institutional inertia, which limits future options and increases the risks of military defeat. Path dependency theory, a concept within historical institutionalism, explains this process, providing an analytical tool for evaluating the appropriateness of a state's military doctrine and strategy and its ability to adapt to emerging threats and opportunities. In the case of Iran, continued emphasis on expanding its ballistic missile arsenal is the result of a path dependency that incentivizes continued missile development but impedes changes to military doctrine. This article identifies the historical events that influenced Iran's path dependency and military doctrine—the contingencies and critical junctures that perpetuated its choices—and considers the implications of path dependency on regional security in the Middle East. Iran's path dependency offers the United States and its partners an opportunity to design cost-imposing strategies that constrain Iran. Recent developments, including the Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action (JCPOA) and the threat from the Islamic State of Iraq and the Levant (ISIL), have superseded the context under which Iran originally formulated its current military doctrine. These developments provide a rationale, though not an assurance, that Iran will adjust its military doctrine to deemphasize the threat from the United States and instead create a more-balanced military appropriate to defend itself and its allies from regional competitors and terrorist groups.

Path Dependency and Iranian Military Doctrine

Path dependency theory was originally employed to explain how inefficient standards or technologies become dominant, whereas other theories predicted that market efficiency would prevail.⁴ While scholars continue to refine the theory, it is increasingly applied to analyze a wide variety of social, technological, and economic processes and, more recently, international relations and politics, including those concerning Iran.⁵ Applied to politics, Margaret Levi describes path dependency as, "once a country or region has started down a track, the costs of reversal

are very high. There will be other choice points, but institutional arrangements obstruct an easy reversal of the initial choice."

Other researchers offer two definitions of path dependency. The first definition simply states that "history matters" when considering the outcome of a process and that "past conditions exhibit a persistent influence on a dynamic process."8 The more demanding definition, applied by scholars and used in this article, identifies contingent events—sometimes viewed as inconsequential at the time—as ultimately influencing the process through institutional patterns or event chains. 9 The contingent events may be relatively small and seem insignificant at the time but, ultimately, can have large and enduring consequences, challenging political science theories that attribute "large outcomes to large causes." 10 A path-dependent process limits options, because, once a path has been set, changes are difficult, in part because the cost of changing paths rises over time. 11 Path-dependency researchers also identify the importance of critical junctures in the formation of path dependency, occurring after contingent events, creating "enduring institutions," and reducing the range of possible outcomes. 12

Academics have articulated several ways path dependent processes occur. For example, political scientist Scott Page identifies four possible causes for path dependence: increasing returns, self-reinforcement, positive feedbacks, and lock-in.¹³ Most germane to this study, researchers argue that with every step in a direction, positive feedback and self-reinforcement makes it difficult to reverse paths.¹⁴ The outcome of the process is then reproduced, even though the original circumstances no longer exist. In the case of Iran's military doctrine, the predicating circumstance for Iran to develop a missile force was to retaliate proportionately to missile attacks from the Saddam Hussein regime in Iraq, a cause that no longer exists. However, Iran has found other rationalizations. Security expert Shahram Chubin alludes to this in his explanation that Iran's justification for missiles has expanded to include deterrence and retaliation against Israel and, as necessary, to defend fellow Muslims.¹⁵

Path dependency offers additional insights when applied in concert with existing international relations theories that have provided a useful framework for evaluating Iran's foreign policy and military strategy. Of interest to this article, the various trends of realism accurately capture Iran's desire for self-help and, at important times, the regime's penchant for placing its national interest above its own moral concerns—best

exemplified by Ayatollah Ruhollah Khomeini's ruling that the tenants of Islam could be suspended in the interest of the state. ¹⁶ However, realist academics acknowledge that states' judgments are prone to miscalculation and biases, at times in favor of "existing doctrines and policies." ¹⁷ Path dependency can be used to describe how this may occur despite what may be expected under standard, rational choice models in international relations. ¹⁸

Path dependency also provides a useful tool to analyze military doctrine because of its focus on institutions: the formal and informal rules that structure decision making and compel or resist change. Institutions play an important role in the formation of military doctrine, because a nation's identity and experience shape both institutions and doctrine. ¹⁹ According to political scientist Paul Pierson national defense policy requires institutions to form, because such policy is a public good and a focus of politics. ²⁰ Yet paradoxically, while necessary to create doctrine, researchers have also found institutions are subject to positive feedback and induce self-reinforcement, making them prone to path dependence. ²¹

Military doctrine is a critical component of grand strategy,²² designed to help states organize and plan for future conflict based on its experiences.²³ Analyzing military doctrine presents several challenges, including a lack of a universal definition. Few states, including Iran, formally publish their military doctrine, and even if openly declared, the most critical aspects may be ambiguous or obscured or may not "approximate comprehensive statements on doctrine."²⁴ Properly evaluated, military doctrine can provide insights into a state's thinking about the use of military power to accomplish national goals and offer a lens to evaluate that state's "view of reality" through its unique cultural grammar.²⁵ Doctrine exists at multiple levels of conflict—from providing guidance on tactical employment of weapons to strategic-level doctrine.²⁶ This article focuses on the strategic level of doctrine, described as the "expression of thought about the nature of the strategic questions confronting militaries," and the "most visible expression of a military belief system."²⁷

Some aspects of the strategic level of doctrine may be analogous with the US understanding and use of the term *strategy*, creating the possibility of confusion. Iranian officials consistently use the term *doctrine* to describe military principles and orientation, which informs that term's use within this article. Iranian officers may be more inclined toward applying the term *doctrine* because of their familiarity with its use in religious studies. Other states outside the West base their use of the strategic level of

doctrine on the military's role and relationship within the government, which also likely informs Iran's definition. Adding to the challenge of designing an appropriate and efficient military doctrine, a nation's doctrine may appear appropriate in a stable security environment, increasing a state's confidence in its doctrine and masking the need to continuously evaluate it. Military doctrine should mature and adapt to the strategic environment. Instead, because it draws heavily from history and experiences, doctrine often stagnates, creating by its inertia a potential threat to the survival of the state. As Maj Gen J. F. C. Fuller, British Army, wrote, "Once a doctrine and its articles become dogma, woe to the army which lies enthralled under its spell."

Thus, a principal task of military doctrine is to correctly identify the threats to the state and the appropriate military tools to address those threats. Like other aspects of doctrine, the willingness or ability to identify the enemy can become resistant to change, reflecting animosities and biases built up and self-reinforced over time. This can in turn also prejudice a state's investments in military tools. Doctrine may also "stress one type of force or weaponry over another for geographical, technological, economic, or political reasons."31 However, if a state's military investments do not meet its security needs or are not adapted as the strategic environment shifts, the military doctrine may increase a nation's vulnerability to attack and defeat.³² Political scientist Deborah Avant notes that oftentimes a state's security goals require a military to be prepared for a number of contingencies and security threats, and if the threats are of a similar nature, a state merely must ensure it has the appropriate means to meet the threat.³³ However, presaging Iran's emerging security dilemma, if there are multiple threats and the nature of the threats fundamentally differ from each other, its military doctrine must correctly identify the distinctions and train, equip, and field the force needed to address each threat.

These criticisms suggest that a nation's ability to successfully defend itself or prosecute a war is dependent upon its ability to design, implement, and adapt its doctrine as security needs change. During periods of instability or oscillations in the security environment, leaders must arbitrate among competing instincts of consistency and adaptation of its military doctrine. To do so in a timely manner, leaders require foresight to discern whether change is needed, self-awareness of rigidity within their own military thinking, and political will and capital to enforce difficult

decisions upon what may be a hostile military bureaucracy. Even more difficult is the task of analyzing a nation's military doctrine as an outsider to the governing system, especially in a system like Iran, which is influenced so deeply by dissimulation.³⁴

Understanding Iran's Military Doctrine

The preamble to Iran's constitution identifies the religious nature of its military's mission, stating that the military will fulfill, "the ideological mission of jihad in God's way." The constitution formalizes Islam as the basis for doctrine, stating, "In the formation and equipping of the country's defence forces, due attention must be paid to faith and ideology as the basic criteria." The constitution also quotes the Qur'an, in Surat al-Anfal, "Prepare against them whatever force you are able to muster, and horses ready for battle, striking fear into Gods [sic] enemy and your enemy, and others beyond them unknown to you but known to God." While inferring a theological basis for a defensive or deterrent military doctrine, the verse may also provide the regime with justifications to expand its military capabilities. Iranian army regulations from the early 1990s recognize the importance of Islam as a guide for military doctrine, stating that, "In organizing and equipping the Armed Forces, the basic precept is Islamic ideology."

Even though Iran does not openly publish its military doctrine, its order of battle, military actions, foundational documents, and military culture provide insights into its military doctrine. The major attributes of Iran's hybrid military doctrine include identifying the United States as the nation's primary security threat, commitment to Iran's religious and revolutionary identity, and emphasis on developing ballistic missiles. The degree to which these are mutually supporting and linked to Iran's grand strategy will dictate how well its doctrine supports its goals, including the survival of the nation's model of governance and the expansion of its influence.³⁸

While conforming to the state foundational principles, Tehran's doctrine provides some tactical flexibility. In a 2014 speech, Supreme Leader Khamenei evoked this idea, "Tactics can be changed, methods can be changed, but principles should remain strong and solid. This is the secret to the solidity of the Revolution and the progress of the country." While tactically flexible, some academics point to an ingrained "ideological rigidity" within the ruling elite that may impede needed reforms. ⁴⁰

Regime officials consistently claim Iran's military doctrine is defensive. For example, Iranian president Hassan Rouhani stated Iran's military doctrine is "based on defense" and that Iran does not "design any weapon for aggression." In 2012 the Iranian air defense commander declared, "Iran's military doctrine, which is based on the noble Islamic teachings and Iran's constitution, is purely defensive." Similarly, in 2014 the chief of staff of the Iranian Armed Forces, Maj Gen Hassan Firouzabadi, declared Iran's defensive doctrine was based on deterrence. These statements reflect Iran's desire to be viewed as a responsible and nonthreatening regional military power but do not provide a comprehensive description of the country's military doctrine. Iran's use and support of terrorism and the nation's growing ballistic missile capabilities are incongruent with regime officials' benign descriptions.

Iran consistently identifies the United States as its main adversary, though recognizing that the Iranian military would likely fare poorly in a conventional conflict with the United States. In response, Iran has developed asymmetric-warfare concepts to deliberately avoid US strengths and negate US military advantages, including swarming small-boat attacks in the Strait of Hormuz and salvo ballistic missile launches to overwhelm missile defenses. These tactics provide Iran an asymmetry of both costs and technology to use against the United States. Because of its focus on the United States, Iran has not invested in conventional military capabilities highly susceptible to US military superiority, such as fighter aircraft or bombers. While efficient in planning for a war against the United States, these foci have resulted in an imbalanced conventional military that cannot consistently project force across the spectrum of military operations.

Iran's order of battle provides tangible evidence of the rapid expansion and the dominant role ballistic missiles play within its military doctrine. By some estimates Iran's ballistic missile arsenal has grown to well over 1,000 ballistic missiles, providing Tehran with its greatest force-projection capability and its most credible deterrent. According to the 2012 US Department of Defense Annual Report on Military Power of Iran, in the last 20 years Iran has placed significant emphasis on developing and fielding missiles to counter perceived threats. In February 2015 the director of the Defense Intelligence Agency testified that Iran's overall defense strategy relies on a substantial inventory of theater ballistic missiles. Demonstrating this, Iran's fifth five-year development plan for the years

2010–2015 calls for the "quantitative and qualitative development" of the missile force.⁵⁰ Its sixth five-year development plan identified as a goal increasing missile technologies to enhance Iran's "deterrent power."⁵¹

Self-sufficiency is another significant aspect of Iran's military doctrine. Its growing missile arsenal symbolizes resistance to US efforts and is a part of Iran's "self-sufficiency jihad" to develop a domestic military industry and wean itself from reliance on foreign military technology. Iran applies the religious term *jihad* to provide the effort with religious authority and context. Self-sufficiency incentivizes further investment in Iran's domestic aerospace industry, relevant missile technologies, and other equipment and personnel.

Its ballistic missile industry has steadily expanded over the past 25 years and currently includes several different industrial groups under the Ministry of Armed Forces Logistics and its subordinate Aerospace Industries Organization. The US Department of the Treasury designations and United Nations Security Council Resolutions give some indications of the size of Iran's missile industry, which includes the Shahid Bagheri Industrial Group, Shahid Hemmat Industrial Group, Fajr Industrial Group, Shahid Sattari Industries, Ya Mahdi Industrial Group, Parchin Chemical Industries, and Ammunition and Metallurgies Industries Group. These industrial and missile industry groups likely employ engineering students from various Iranian universities linked to the Iranian government. According to Israeli defense analyst Uzi Rubin, Iran possesses a cadre of technical experts drawn from over 250,000 students in technology and science programs. The several different industrial groups are placed to the Iranian government. According to Israeli defense analyst Uzi Rubin, Iran possesses a cadre of technical experts drawn from over 250,000 students in technology and science programs.

In comparison to missiles, Iran's other major weapons systems have experienced less quantitative and qualitative growth, reflecting the country's military modernization and investment decisions within its doctrine. In 2004 Anthony Cordesman, an expert in Middle East militaries, wrote that Iran's inventory of combat aircraft, tanks and armored personnel carriers, and small boats are all technologically obsolete in comparison to other regional states.⁵⁵ There is scant evidence to suggest this has fundamentally improved in recent years.

Iran's leaders often have made pragmatic decisions in the face of existential pressures that appear in contradiction to its religious and revolutionary narratives consistent with the rational-actor model. This is in step with Iran's use of *maslahat*, or expediency, to calculate the costbenefit of its response to critical issues.⁵⁶ While used at times in Iran's

foreign policy decision making, Iran's military culture does not espouse or incentivize such pragmatism. Instead, Iranian military doctrine includes a complex mix of revolutionary and religious beliefs, as well as US training provided to Shah Mohammad Reza Pahlavi's military prior to the Islamic Revolution.⁵⁷ While US influence has receded with time, Iran's leaders are reinforcing the religious and revolutionary character of its military culture through its training and selection of senior military officers. This is demonstrated by Iran's continued celebration and "nurturing a culture of resistance, jihad, and martyrdom to strengthen its staying power and intimidate its enemies." ⁵⁸

Colin Kahl, professor of security studies, recognizes that a military's organizational culture shapes behavior through education, training, and doctrine that "creates a certain degree of path dependency." This is evident in Iran's military culture through its belief that religious faith provides an advantage over its adversaries and a way to overcome superior technology. A senior Iranian air force officer described faith as an additional war-fighting principle, "For us there are 10 principles, which are linked to faith, a war veteran's spirit, and martyrdom-seeking spirit." According to political scientist Saeid Golkar, such ideological indoctrination makes up 30 percent of the Army of the Guardians of the Islamic Revolution's (IRGC) training. To receive promotion in the IRGC an officer must demonstrate technical prowess, education, and loyalty to the supreme leader as well as strict adherence to Shia Islam, self-reinforcing the revolutionary and religious ideals within its military culture.

Contingencies and Critical Junctures

Neither preordained nor an accident of history, Iran's current military doctrine is instead the result of an iterative selection process consistent with path dependency. Under this process, early contingent events—such as the Iranian revolution—and specific critical junctures strengthened institutions and organizations that provided self-reinforcing momentum to an emphasis on ballistic missiles. Consistent with path dependency, Iran's emphasis on missiles was largely unpredictable from its initial conditions but provided the impetus for later developments. The critical junctures identified here include the ballistic missile attacks against urban targets during the Iran–Iraq War, known as the War of the Cities, and China's support to Iran's military during the early 1990s, when Tehran began to build a missile industry.

Contingent Events: Revolution and War

In path dependency theory, contingent events, "set into motion institutional patterns or event chains that have deterministic properties," according to sociologist James Mahoney. Several contingent events, including the Islamic Revolution and the Iran—Iraq War, have had a persistent influence on the regime's current military doctrine and emphasis on ballistic missiles. The 1979 Islamic Revolution unexpectedly transformed the prevailing political, social, and military orders. After the revolution, the new government had no defined defense policy other than a rejection of the shah's arms purchases. Middle East anthropologist William O. Beeman states that the new Islamic government's concerns "transcended matters of military and power," as it was often far more interested in its ideology and "religious sensibility."

Consistent with his earlier criticism of the shah, Khomeini halted additional purchases of military technology to reduce foreign influence. The first postrevolutionary defense minister, ADM Ahmad Madani, confirmed the new policy in early March 1979: "One of the biggest treasons perpetrated by . . . the former regime was the purchase of technology, and this policy was carried out in the worst possible manner . . . to make us dependent on the foreigners and foreign advisers." The new Iranian government also cut military spending and refused to accept delivery of some weapons already purchased by the shah. At the same time, due in part to Khomeini's anti-Israeli and anti-US policies, the regime also placed restrictions on the nascent ballistic missile development, previously done in cooperation with Israel. 68

The revolutionaries specifically treated air force officers with suspicion, due to these officers' close identification with the shah and the United States. ⁶⁹ Several hundreds of lower-ranking military officers were retired or imprisoned after the revolution. ⁷⁰ The discovery of a plot to overthrow the regime in July 1980, months before the start of the Iran–Iraq War, likely bolstered the clerics' distrust of the air force. Known as the Nojeh coup, officers loyal to the shah—many from the air force—planned to bomb Ayatollah Khomeini's residence and spark an uprising. ⁷¹ The coup failed and the plotters, including some of Iran's best-trained pilots, were executed. ⁷² Given the purges of the military ranks, there were likely few officers willing to advocate for retaining some aspects of the shah's military doctrine when the regime was incentivizing religious ideals and revolutionary fervor while punishing those who clung to the past.

Iraq's invasion was also a contingent event in the path dependent process. Iran's new government and its military were ill prepared for Saddam Hussein's invasion of Iran in September 1980. The chaos of the post-revolutionary period, including the purge of some of Iran's most experienced officers, led the regime to increasingly rely on the hastily organized IRGC. While the invasion was a shocking setback to the nascent government, it took Iraqi missile attacks against urban populations to change Iran's approach to the war and, eventually, Iranian military doctrine.

Critical Juncture: The War of the Cities

The War of the Cities was a critical junction in the process leading to Iran's current path-dependent military doctrine. Tehran's inability to respond proportionately to the Iraqi missile attacks early in the war or to deter Iraq from continuing the attacks was not only a further indictment of the shah's military doctrine but also left an indelible psychological mark on the Iranian government, people, and the IRGC—motivating a deep need to acquire ballistic missiles. This event is a critical juncture as Iran's subsequent emphasis on missiles hindered the development of other military technology, reducing its options for change.

At the beginning of the war, Iraq held a decisive advantage in missiles, using Russian rockets to attack military targets and cities near the fighting.⁷³ Iran attempted to respond to Iraqi missile strikes by using its US-supplied F-4 aircraft, but the attacks did little damage to Iraq, and due to sanctions, Iran could not replace the aircraft it lost to Iraqi air defenses.⁷⁴ This may have justified the regime's suspicion of the Westerntrained and -equipped air force and the shah's focus on airpower. The failures motivated the regime to acquire missiles and implement a crash effort to build an indigenous missile industry, though it took Iran until 1985 to acquire and respond in kind to Iraqi missile attacks.⁷⁵

Given the sole authority over the missile program, the IRGC made its initial purchase of surface-to-surface missile systems (SCUD) from Libya and Syria—also acquiring technology and equipment from China to produce artillery rockets. Iran was able to use its missiles to attack the Iraqi capital due to Baghdad's proximity to the Iranian border. That same year, the Iraqis fired 39 missiles at Esfahān but were unable to strike Tehran until 1988—the year that saw the greatest number of missile strikes by each side. Between February and April 1988, Iraq launched approximately 160 extended-range SCUDs at Tehran and attacked other

Iranian urban centers, while Iran fired 70 missiles at Iraqi cities, mostly Baghdad. The IRGC progressively acquired missiles with longer ranges and heavier payloads but was never able to match the frequency of Iraqi missile attacks because Iran lacked access to military hardware and funding. The statement of t

The War of the Cities did not result in large casualties, with some estimates claiming Iraqi missiles killed 2,000 Iranians. However, the attacks hurt the population's morale. Rubin links this feeling of frustration and helplessness to Iran's current missile program, now viewed as a "hallowed legacy of fortitude and perseverance in the face of a mortal enemy." As a result, Iran's leaders promote and incentivize missile procurement and production. For example, then-Iranian president Akbar Hashemi Rafsanjani stated in 1988 that missiles were "the most important and most essential weapons in the world."

Due to the War of the Cities, Iran's leaders have learned the importance of developing a domestic missile-production capability to deter adversaries and, if deterrence fails, to defend the population and support its morale by retaining appropriate retaliatory capability. Control over the missile program also gave the IRGC a significant advantage in money and prestige over the regular military. In addition, the IRGC controlled the purchase or smuggling of sensitive technologies and the cadre of scientists and engineers associated with the missile program. Thus, the IRGC became the supplier, customer, and commanders of Iran's ballistic missile force. Because of its complete monopoly on missiles, the IRGC is naturally the leading advocate for further development of the missile force.

Critical Juncture: Chinese Support

Chinese support to Iran's missile development program in the early 1990s is the second critical juncture that furthered path dependence within Iranian military doctrine. During this time, Iran's nascent domestic missile projects were vulnerable to disruption because its aerospace industry was heavily dependent on external support, including missile technology, technical training, and assistance. Without the technological and political commitment of the Chinese, Iran would have been unable to make sufficient progress toward Tehran's missile arsenal to justify emphasis within its doctrine.

Iran's military and economy were severely weakened after the Iran–Iraq War ended, and it faced continued economic and military sanctions. In

response to Western sanctions, Iran turned to Russia, China, and North Korea to modernize its military. Its military purchases in the early 1990s could have been an opportunity for Iran to make different choices regarding Tehran's perceived need to focus on missiles. Even though Iran was able to upgrade some nonmissile forces, it continued to work toward building a stronger missile force. Saddam Hussein's rapid defeat in Kuwait at the hands of the US-led coalition added to Iran's conviction that it needed a strong missile force to deter what it viewed as an aggressive and unchecked US military.⁸⁴

Despite US sanctions, China, Russia, and North Korea were willing to supply arms to Iran. These nations were also initially willing to work with Iran on missile projects despite the goals of the US-sponsored Missile Technology Control Regime (MTCR) to halt the spread of ballistic missiles. The United States was able to convince the Russian government to cut arms sales to Iran in the mid-1990s, though Moscow likely sold Iran some missile technology.⁸⁵

The Russian decision to cut arms sales, along with Libya's decision during the Iran–Iraq War to end missile sales to Iran, likely discouraged Iran but also reinforced that Tehran needed a stable partner willing to continue providing it technical support in the face of US pressure. China filled this role during this crucial period through its ally, North Korea. During this time, China sold Iran antiship cruise missiles and several missile systems, while North Korea sold Iran SCUD missiles. The Chinese commitment to Iran's missile program was influential because of Beijing's status as a growing world power. While important, North Korea's support to Iran was less influential because such support was politically untenable without Beijing's blessing or at least passive approval and served as a conduit for Chinese support. ⁸⁶

Throughout the 1990s, several US officials publicly accused China of supporting Iran's missile program, including selling machine tools and guidance equipment to Iran. Writing in 1990, Sinologist Dennis van Vranken Hickey assessed that the US response to China's missile sales was "mild and not surprisingly appears to have had little effect." China denied the US accusation that it supported Iran's missile program and promised the United States Beijing would abide by the MTCR. In late 1991 and early 1992, the United States sent multiple delegations to China to convince Beijing to end its ties to Iran's missile program and adhere to the MTCR.

In perhaps the key moment, in February 1992 China promised US Secretary of State James Baker to abide by the MTCR. However, in the face of mounting pressure from the United States in light of evidence of China's continued cooperation with Iran, China clarified that its promise did not include the MTCR annex, which identified dual-use missile components. Gordon Oehler, the former director of the Central Intelligence Agency's Nonproliferation Center, stated that after 1992 China stopped transferring complete missiles and instead transferred missile-production technologies and components. ⁹⁰ When faced with building evidence of Chinese support to Iran, according to international affairs specialist John Garver, Beijing found other ways to support Iran's missile program even when it eventually ended direct support:

Repeated Chinese pledges to Washington regarding nonassistance to Iran in the missile area did not, in fact mean the end of such assistance. By circumventing in various ways U.S. pressure, Beijing demonstrated to Tehran its reliability as a weapons partner; it demonstrated that China was willing and able to help Iran meet major objectives even when those objectives made unhappy the arrogant U.S. superpower.⁹¹

China's most significant contribution to Iran's missile program was providing scientific expertise and cooperation, including assistance with plans, sensitive components, and support in building missile production and testing facilities. According to Sinologist Bates Gill, "The transfer of expertise and production technology generally attracts less attention than the transfer of complete systems, but may have greater long-term significance for the military balance in the region."92 Chinese assistance reportedly included technical assistance to Iran for developing Tehran's capacity to conduct research and development for solid fuel propellant manufacturing, such as large propellant mixers and casting chambers.⁹³ Iran's aerospace industry benefitted through interactions with the Chinese missile experts. China reportedly provided guidance and propulsion systems applied to Iran's Shahab-3 medium-range ballistic missile program. 94 The Fatah-110 short-range ballistic missile appears to be an improved, guided version of the Zelzal rocket, itself originally from China.⁹⁵ Missile defense specialist Steven Hildreth reports that China purportedly provided Iran with the CSS-8 and M-11 short-range ballistic missiles. 96

Chinese support to Iran's missile program fit well into Tehran's desire for rapid progress on its domestic missile production, while maintaining its political independence and receiving technical know-how. Without China as a missile benefactor at a time when deterrence against the United States was of growing importance, Iran's leaders may have been forced to choose a different approach to the country's military doctrine, including favoring a different technology.

Implications of Continued Path Dependency

A critique of Iran's military doctrine must acknowledge the nation's remarkable record since the end of its war with Iraq. Tehran advanced its nuclear program, increasing its deterrence while avoiding a large-scale and potentially damaging military conflict. Perhaps most importantly for Iran, the country has maintained its ideology and system of government while avoiding the wave of popular revolution that swept through the Middle East, sparked in part by its own 2009 election-related unrest. However, as true for military doctrine as it is for financial disclaimers, past performance may not be indicative of future results. The dynamic security environment in the Middle East should compel Iran to create a balanced and flexible military force, doctrine, and strategy that can support a range of policy options across a spectrum of military operations against a wider set of security threats. Under continued influence of path dependency, Iran's missile arsenal will make qualitative and quantitative improvements, increasing its combat capability. However, ballistic missiles are not a panacea for all of Iran's security challenges. Iran's military doctrine is becoming incompatible with the security environment and Tehran's policy goals, because of the regime's continued doctrinal focus on the United States in spite of the increased threat from sectarian-based terrorism and militancy.⁹⁷ This focus on ballistic missiles has created a capabilities shortfall and a strategy deficit; missiles alone cannot defend Iran or its allies from the growing threats of ISIL and sectarianism threats that are much less responsive to the logic of deterrence empowered by Iran's missile arsenal.

Additional Missile Development

The most tangible and immediate result of Iran's path dependency is further missile development, including greater range and accuracy of its missile arsenal. Iran is "pushing ahead in guidance, warhead design, range-payload and numbers, creating a missile force that can be turned to any number of destabilizing purposes." The nation's sunk costs in

the aerospace industry may also encourage continued dependency on and improvement of its missile programs beyond what may appear appropriate for its defense, including building intercontinental ballistic missiles (ICBM). Despite statements by senior military officers that Iran has no need for missiles with a range of more than 2,000 kilometers, according to several estimates, Iran may be close to testing an ICBM, a unique capability for a state without a nuclear weapon. For the foreseeable future, Iran's missile arsenal will remain Tehran's most capable force projection weapon system—what Cordesman refers to as replacing, "weapons of mass destruction with weapons of mass effectiveness." In a test of path dependency, more accurate missiles would, as Iranian international relations specialist Kamran Taremi notes, "obviate the need for maintaining a large number of missiles to ensure a hit."

In response to the growing Iranian missile arsenal, regional states are purchasing and fielding ballistic missile-defense systems. According to the Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, the Gulf States' recent defense imports were mostly missile-defense equipment, representing 7 percent of the total global defense imports. 102 Though it is a significant aspect of US policy in the Middle East, academics have warned that US ballistic missile defense may be insufficient to defend the Middle East from an expanding Iranian missile arsenal. 103 Positive feedback between Iran's missile development and regional ballistic missile defense may occur as each side increases its capabilities to create or maintain a military advantage. Given that the costs of missiles are currently less than the cost of missile-defense options, Iran may simply respond by building more missiles in hopes of taking advantage of the cost asymmetry. Regional states would likely respond with additional missile defenses. Their interests and those of the United States would continue to be vulnerable to Iran's missiles under this scenario, though with US support, the regional states are unlikely to be defeated in most scenarios where Iran would risk launching ballistic missiles.

Iran's missiles, even if mated with a nuclear weapon, will not address all the country's security challenges. As political scientist Stephen Cimbala notes, despite some thinking that a nuclear weapon can make up for a weak military, conventional military capabilities are more important, not less, when a country becomes a nuclear power. Without new investments to modernize Iran's other military services, Tehran's dependence on missiles may create an unstable deterrence, as missiles cannot

be returned to base once launched and a weak conventional military may encourage an adversary to attempt a decapitation or disarming strike. Additionally, states targeted by a future Iranian missile attack may be unable to discern whether Iran is attacking with weapons of mass destruction or conventional missiles, increasing the chances of a catastrophic miscalculation, such as a nuclear counterlaunch on warning in response to a conventional missile attack by Iran.

Iran's continued investment in missile systems—including potentially an ICBM, more accurate ballistic missiles, and other technological advances—increases the threat to regional critical infrastructure, US military bases, and perhaps US territory. However, unless an adversary launches an attack to destroy the regime rather than a more limited aim, severe retaliatory missile strikes by Iran would be counterproductive in most conflict scenarios to Tehran's overall goal—the survival of the current regime. Because Iran lacks escalation dominance against the United States, Tehran's retaliatory choices would need to be precisely calibrated proportionately to prevent further escalation by signaling a willingness to continue the conflict at the current level or deescalate. While an underreaction may invite additional attacks, a disproportionately greater missile response would risk a deeper conflict that would play to the conventional military strengths of the United States and its allies. This is the type of conflict Iran has sought to avoid. Iran may seek to use its missiles to respond disproportionally and pressure an adversary to terminate the conflict, though it is unclear if Tehran would be able to effectively employ salvos of missiles to overcome missile defenses. 105

Further maturation and development of Iran's missile force holds the possibility of evolving in tandem with Iran's doctrine. For example, continued advancement in the accuracy of Iran's missiles could encourage the regime to incorporate more offensive, or even preemptive, elements of strategy and doctrine. Any attempt at undertaking offensive warfare would certainly require Iran's religious leaders' approval, as traditionally within Shia Islam only the Hidden Imam has the authority to declare offensive warfare. ¹⁰⁶

Influence on Iran's Counterinsurgency Campaigns

Iran's path dependency negatively affects its counterinsurgency campaigns, both at home and abroad. Tehran has generally avoided large-scale internal unrest, destabilizing insurgencies, and the civil wars recently

experienced in other Middle Eastern countries, though it is not immune from these events. Since its inception, the Islamic Republic has fought various insurgencies, including Kurdish and Baluch insurgents and leftist and terrorist groups. However, the regime has prevented insurgents from holding territory or severely testing its authority. While unlikely to threaten the survival of the regime, continued insurgency contests Iran's status as a regional power, contradicts its narrative of pan-Islamic leadership, and distracts from its larger foreign policy goals. By failing to address minority grievances, the regime is perpetuating low-level conflict that may grow as a result of sectarian conflicts in Iraq, Syria, and Afghanistan.

Iran's reticence to consider local autonomy or rights guaranteed in its constitution may partially stem from a false confidence in its military prowess, including its missiles, to defeat insurgents. The regime used ballistic missiles on several occasions in the late 1990s against rebels in Iraq and, reportedly, more recently in Pakistan. However, Iran's military has been unable to defeat the various insurgent and terrorist groups, demonstrating the limit of its emphasis on ballistic missiles against these threats. A continued doctrinal focus on missiles limits modernization of ground and aviation forces and improvements to Iran's counterinsurgency strategy.

Lacking modern conventional military tools, the regime is leaning on its Quds Force, militant coreligionists, and allies—such as Iraqi Shia groups and Lebanon-based Hizballah—to fight against ISIL and other groups. Such tactics and operations may eventually defeat ISIL, but in doing so Tehran is exacerbating sectarian tensions by alienating Sunnis, further reducing the legitimacy of the Syrian and Iraqi states, and increasing the threat of terrorism inside Iran's borders. The Iranian regime is attempting to cynically rationalize its actions by invoking conspiracy theories, including the idea that the United States created ISIL, while denying the fact that Syrian president Bashar al-Assad's regime used chemical weapons against fellow Muslims. Such rationalization may inspire or convince some people of its logic, raising the risk to US and Western forces in the region, but it will not reconcile the growing dissonance within Iranian military doctrine.

Iran's leaders may be sensing the vulnerability of their border and the need to modernize their ground forces. In May, the IRGC ground forces commander, Brig Gen Ahmad Reza Pourdastan, stated the ground forces "should be strengthened so that we can buy tanks, develop our systems and overhaul our helicopters, because the battle is between ground

troops."¹⁰⁹ Even if Iran increases funding to the ground forces, including modernization of its major systems, the force's strategy and doctrine must be updated to address these challenges.

Will Iran Significantly Change Its Military Doctrine?

According to theorists, a path-dependent process does not exclude adjustments to a system or minor alterations; rather, it posits that major change is difficult to achieve and may require a significant external stimuli. In the military context, an exogenous shock may be a battle-field defeat threatening the survival of the state. Exhibiting the link to path dependency, changes in doctrine may be viewed negatively by a military because it rejects the existing paradigm, may be both expensive and risky, and may run counter to military plans for conflict.

While this article has argued that a path dependency exists in Iran's military doctrine, as exemplified by its consistent emphasis on ballistic missiles, this does not mean Iran is incapable of any change. Indeed, Tehran has made some adjustments to its doctrine since the end of Iran's war with Iraq, though these changes have not altered the doctrine's most significant aspects, including emphasis on building a ballistic missile arsenal and identifying the United States as the country's main enemy. ¹¹¹ Despite this, Iranian leaders have shown a propensity for ingenuity and audacity, traits that have served them well since the Islamic Revolution and may demonstrate the flexibility to change doctrine prior to a defeat or significant setback.

Iranian leaders could justify changes to military doctrine because, while the threat of conflict with the United States remains possible and the likelihood of military conflict with regional states is growing, conflict with Sunni extremists is a near certainty. The nature of ISIL's threat to Iran and its allies requires different weapons and strategies than what Tehran has planned for through its doctrine, including reexamining its strident anti-American orientation—a foundational policy of the Islamic Republic. Once considered impermissible by the Iranian regime elite, high-level bilateral dialogue between the states holds the potential to reduce animosity between Iran and the United States, or at a minimum provide moderates within the regime the opportunity to deemphasize this aspect of Iran's foreign policy. The shared interest in defeating ISIL in Iraq could also demonstrate to Tehran the benefits of passive regional coexistence. Ali Shamkhani, Iran's secretary of the Supreme National

Security Council, alluded to such a possible way forward in December 2014, stating, Iran and the United States can "behave in a way that they do not use their energy against each other." ¹¹³

Beyond the threat posed by sectarian-fueled conflicts, Iran may also view security vulnerabilities, including cyber attacks against its nuclear facilities, the presence of unmanned aerial vehicles in its airspace, and regional conflicts as exogenous shocks requiring changes to military doctrine. The regime appears to have made some progress addressing these issues, though it is unclear whether Iran's efforts are marginal advances in nonpriority areas or represent a true doctrinal shift. Iran retains several options for adapting its military doctrine to address the emerging threats, including refocusing domestic military industry away from ballistic missiles and toward systems more useful in fighting militants and terrorists.

While path-dependency theorists state that exogenous shocks are necessary to overthrow the inertia of path-dependent systems, other academics suggest an internal change is also needed. For example, political scientist Joseph Nye opined, "Although a crisis is usually necessary for a transformational policy to succeed, it is never sufficient."114 According to this thinking, even a subtle and pragmatic change envisioned by Shamkhani may require a new Iranian leader. Supreme Leader Khamenei may be unwilling to risk political instability if the regime's carefully crafted and rigorously defended anti-American political narrative is set aside. Others within Iran's clerical elite who are more inclined toward such a change may be waiting until Khamenei's death and the subsequent leadership transition before advocating such a change of the regime's foundational policy. Early indications after the nuclear agreement are that the supreme leader is not considering fundamental changes to Iranian policy.¹¹⁵ A change to Iran's missile emphasis may signal what its leaders are unwilling to state publically.

Iran's military may also face increasing interservice rivalry as its military services fight for money, resources, and attention. Such rivalries often lead to an inefficient or confused defense policy and may impede doctrinal reforms. While the US military has experienced several periods of intense interservice rivalry, Iran's bifurcated military structure appears to foster even greater competition—one that could work to stifle change to military doctrine. This may be especially true because change from the current doctrine may negatively affect the IRGC's—the most-favored service—most-favored system: ballistic missiles.

Iran may be considering purchasing some advanced conventional weapons systems after the lifting of arms sanctions in less than five years' time. For example, Iran's defense minister stated that Iran will purchase Sukhoi-30 fighters from Russia. While such a purchase of advanced weapons systems outside of missiles would demonstrate Iran acknowledges the need to upgrade its military, the acquisition may not represent a true change in doctrine but a marginal adjustment to placate elements of the military. The true measure of a doctrinal change would be whether a purchase significantly alters the military balance against its adversaries and changes Tehran's approach to warfare.

Cost-Imposing Opportunities

Path-dependency analysis can assist policy makers by identifying Iranian proclivities that lead it toward inefficient or suboptimal strategies, which is critical to applying cost-imposing strategies.¹¹⁹ Iran's inertia allows the United States, in close partnership with regional states, to use its relative economic strength and military advantage to design a regional security architecture using cost-imposing strategies that exacerbate the imbalance within Iran's military and contains its destabilizing behavior. Cost-imposing strategies can be used to steer Iran toward unproductive resource allocations strategically disadvantageous to its overall interests. 120 In the current context, continued ballistic missile development is a less-efficient and less-effective means for Iran to address its security needs and those of its allies. As military historian Bradford Lee describes, cost-imposing strategies take advantage of an adversary's "strongly vested interests or inflamed emotions," which Iran displays toward its ballistic missile capability. Lee further describes how cost-imposing strategies are most effective against powers that have "expansive political ambitions" greater than their economic strength and possess few allies, a description that fits Iran well. 121

To apply a cost-imposing strategy, the United States and its allies must use diplomatic and military tools to exploit and reinforce Iran's preference for missiles. This includes taking advantage of Iranian leaders' practice of linking missile advances with resistance to the United States. In December 2015 Iranian president Rouhani, a purported political moderate, ordered an expansion of the ballistic missile program in response to new US sanctions designed to punish Iran for continued missile tests. The hardliners within Iran's military, underrepresented

in Rouhani's administration but with responsibility for the defense of the Islamic Republic, likely view missiles as an avenue to retain the anti-American orientation of the state and military doctrine.

Additional US sanctions, such as those recently announced by the US Department of the Treasury, can increase Iran's costs to access material and military technologies, though the sanctions' greater impact may be on encouraging Iran to develop more missiles instead of spending on a more-efficient and more-effective military modernization program. While the JCPOA calls for the removal of arms sanctions within the next decade, the United States and its allies must redouble sanctions-enforcement actions, signaling a willingness to suspend the lifting of sanctions if violations are detected. If not, Iran will procure arms before it fully meets its commitments, undermining the agreement and increasing the possibility of regional conflict.

Ballistic missile defense is a necessary tool in a cost-imposing strategy, challenging the credibility of Iran's missile-based deterrence and retaliatory capabilities. Ballistic missile defenses compel Iran to continue to make investments to maintain a credible deterrence, contributing to an unbalanced military capability. The current ballistic missile defenses fielded in the Middle East are susceptible to being overwhelmed by Iranian missiles and rockets, and the cost asymmetry currently favors Iran. In response, the United States and regional states should speed the creation of a regional ballistic missile-defense architecture, integrating sensors, and command-and-control networks with national missile defenses.¹²⁴ Researchers have noted accuracy improvements in Iran's missiles would make missile defense a costly but "attractive option." 125 Technological advances, specifically directed-energy missile defenses, according to the US Missile Defense Agency, can "shift the calculus of our potential adversaries" once brought into the ballistic missile architecture. 126 Directed-energy missile defenses holds the possibility of significantly reducing the efficacy of missile attacks at a greatly reduced cost, shifting the cost-asymmetry against Iran. 127 Experts point out that directed-energy weapons still require large investments, but the technologies have "steadily and quietly matured." 128 As part of a cost-imposing strategy, US investments in directed-energy weapons should expand.

The United States should also employ diplomacy against Iran as part of a cost-imposing strategy, in spite of the regime's continued animus toward the United States. Though dialogue with Iran may appear slow, inconclusive, and possibly tactically counterproductive, the United States should continue to engage Iranian elites and the Iranian public. Persistent diplomacy can empower Iranian officials willing to consider a new security paradigm and erode the persuasiveness of the regime's anti-American message. The United States should use diplomacy to demonstrate to the Iranian public that Tehran's continued missile investments are a waste of funds and do not make their country safer. Diplomatic interaction also may provide the first subtle indications that Tehran is willing to deemphasize the anti-American orientation of its military doctrine, allowing the United States to reciprocate such signals and adjust its own policy with less political risk.

Applying a cost-imposing strategy based on insights gained from a path-dependency perspective that exploits Iran's preference for ballistic missiles is not without risk and will likely require years of patient execution to succeed. This approach will support US attempts at rapprochement, demonstrating to Iranian leaders that the cost of competition is too high to continue unabated.

Conclusion

Iran is on the horns of a dilemma—facing a choice of adapting its military doctrine and strategies to confront an emerging threat or maintaining its current focus against what it views as its enduring menace. Modernizing its air, naval, and ground forces would increase Iran's ability to fight across the spectrum of military operations against regional competitors and ISIL, though these investments would likely be vulnerable to US and regional militaries. Alternatively, Iran could maintain its focus on the United States and further advance its missile arsenal, gaining additional prestige while building toward a missile that could hold US territory at risk, though this would be of limited utility against insurgents and terrorist groups.

Iran's growing missile capabilities are increasingly capable of attacks against infrastructure, military targets, and populations, but without modernization of its other military services, Iran's conventional military will remain a weak joint war-fighting force. If Iran decides to modernize its air, naval, and ground forces—even if they remain no match for US forces—Tehran will be better equipped to defend its allies abroad, project force, and intimidate regional states in concert with its existing missile arsenal. Iranian leaders would also have more military options

and confidence to pursue their objectives, increasing the possibility, duration, and destruction of conflict in the Middle East. If reconciliation between the United States and Iran is not yet politically possible, US policies should ensure Iran's military does not develop into a more-balanced force. In deciding how to proceed, Iran's leaders will seek to maximize the utility of its doctrine, strategies, and policies, though as with other states, Tehran's ability to adjust is constrained by its history and institutional inertia. Insights gained from path dependency theory can contextualize Iran's policy options, identify how and when Iran makes significant shifts, and inform a cost-imposing strategy that restricts Iranian actions.

Notes

- 1. Mehrdad Balali and Yara Bayoumy, "Iran's Khamenei Says West's Calls to Limit Missiles 'Stupid,'" *Reuters*, 11 May 2014, http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/05/11/iran-khamenei-id USL6N0NX0M320140511#SOXZxdoZ4W4xgoSx.97.
- 2. Barry Posen, *The Sources of Military Doctrine: France, Britain, and Germany between the World Wars* (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 1984), 7. Posen describes three different categories of military doctrine. Offensive doctrines aim to disarm an adversary—to destroy its armed forces. Defensive doctrines aim to deny an adversary the objective that it seeks. Deterrent doctrines aim to punish an aggressor—to raise its costs without reference to reducing one's own.
- 3. Dennis M. Drew and Donald M. Snow, *Making Twenty-First Century Strategy: Introduction to National Security Processes and Problem* (Maxwell AFB, AL: Air University Press, November 2006), 210, http://www.au.af.mil/au/aupress/digital/pdf/book/b_0104_drew_snow_twenty first_century_strategy.pdf.
- 4. Stan J. Liebowitz and Stephen E. Margolis, "Path Dependence, Lock-In, and History," *Journal of Law, Economics, and Organization* 11, no. 1 (April 1995): 205–26.
- 5. James Mahoney, "Path Dependence in Historical Sociology," *Theory and Society* 29, no. 4 (August 2000): 507–48; Paul Pierson, *Politics in Time: History, Institutions, and Social Analysis* (Princeton, NJ: Princeton University Press, 2004), 251; Christopher Paul, "US Presidential War Powers: Legacy Chains in Military Intervention Decisionmaking," *Journal of Peace Research* 45, no. 5 (September 2008): 665–79; Mehran Kamrava, "Preserving Non-Democracies: Leaders and State Institutions in the Middle East," *Middle Eastern Studies* 46, no. 2 (March 2010): 251–70; Ariabarzan Mohammadi, "*The Path Dependent Nature of Factionalism in Post-Khomeini Iran*, discussion paper, (Durham University, H. H. Sheikh Nasser Al-Sabah Programme, Durham, UK, 2014); and Suzanne Maloney, "Identity and Change in Iran's Foreign Policy," in *Identity and Foreign Policy in the Middle East*, edited by Shibley Telhami and Michael N. Barnett (Ithaca, NY: Cornell University Press, 2002), 88–116.
- 6. Margaret Levi, "A Model, a Method, and a Map: Rational Choice in Comparative and Historical Analysis," in *Comparative Politics: Rationality, Culture, and Structure*, edited by Mark Irving Lichbach and Alan S. Zuckerman (New York: Cambridge University Press, 1997), 28.
 - 7. Pierson, Politics in Time, 16.

- 8. Stan Liebowitz and Stephen E. Margolis, "Path Dependence," in *Encyclopedia of Law & Economics*, edited by Boudewijn Bouckaert and Gerrit de Geest (Cheltenham, UK: Edward Elgar, 2000), 985, http://encyclo.findlaw.com/0770book.pdf.
 - 9. Mahoney, "Path Dependence in Historical Sociology," 507.
 - 10. Pierson, Politics in Time, 32.
 - 11. Levi, "A Model, A Method, and a Map," 28.
- 12. James Mahoney, *The Legacies of Liberalism: Path Dependence and Political Regimes in Central America* (Baltimore, MD: Johns Hopkins University Press, 2001), 7.
- 13. Scott E. Page, "Path Dependence," *Quarterly Journal of Political Science* 1, no. 1 (2006): 87–115.
- 14. Pierson, *Politics in Time*, 40; and Mahoney, "Path Dependence in Historical Sociology," 523.
- 15. Shahram Chubin, Whither Iran? Reform, Domestic Politics and National Security (Oxford, UK: Oxford University Press, 2002).
- 16. Michael Eisenstadt, *The Strategic Culture of the Islamic Republic of Iran: Religion, Expediency, and Soft Power in an Era of Disruptive Change*, Middle East Studies monograph no. 7, 2nd ed. (Quantico, VA: Marine Corps University, November 2015), http://www.mcu.usmc.mil/MES%20Monographs/MESM_7_NOV_2015_lo.pdf.
- 17. Sean M. Lynn-Jones, "Offensive-Defensive Theory and Its Critics," *Security Studies* 4, no. 4 (Summer 1995): 660–91.
- 18. Orfeo Fioretos, "Historical Institutionalism in International Relations," *International Organization* 65, no. 2 (Spring 2011), 367–99.
 - 19. Posen, Sources of Military Doctrine.
 - 20. Pierson, Politics in Time, 45-48.
- 21. Mark D. Mandeles, *The Future of War: Organizational Structure for the Revolution in Military Affairs* (Washington, DC: Potomac Books, 2005), 18; and Pierson, *Politics in Time*, 48.
 - 22. Posen, Sources of Military Doctrine, 5.
- 23. Dennis M. Drew and Donald M. Snow, *Making Strategy: Introduction to National Security Processes and Problem*, (Maxwell AFB, AL: Air University Press, 1988), 163–71, http://www.au.af.mil/au/aupress/digital/pdf/book/b_0023_drew_snow_making_strategy.pdf.
- 24. Arnold L. Horelick, *Perspectives on the Study of Comparative Military Doctrines* (Santa Monica, CA: RAND Corporation, 1973), http://www.rand.org/pubs/papers/P5026.
- 25. Robert B. Bathhurst, "Soviet Military Doctrine: Form and Content." in *Soviet Military Doctrine from Lenin to Gorbachev, 1915–1991*, edited by Willard C. Frank and Philip S. Gillette (Westport, CT: Greenwood Press, 1992), 21–28.
- 26. Aaron P. Jackson, *Roots of Military Doctrine: Change and Continuity in Understanding the Practice of Warfare* (Fort Leavenworth, KS: Combat Studies Institute, 2013), 1, http://usacac.army.mil/Cac2/cgsc/carl/download/csipubs/RootsOfMilitaryDoctrine.pdf. Jackson defines these schools as the technical, tactical, operational, and strategic schools of military doctrine.
 - 27. Ibid., 2 and 23.
- 28. Jonathan R. Adelman, "The Evolution of Soviet Military Doctrine, 1945–84," *Air University Review,* March–April 1985, http://www.airpower.maxwell.af.mil/airchronicles/aureview/1985/mar-apr/adelman.html. Academics suggest that in the Soviet Union, military doctrine was the functional equivalent of ideology for the Communist Party legitimizing the need for a strong military during peacetime.
 - 29. Jackson, Roots of Military Doctrine, 6.
- 30. Samuel L. A. Marshall, *Men against Fire: The Problem of Battle Command* (1947 repr., Norman: University of Oklahoma Press, 2000), 107.

- 31. Posen, Sources of Military Doctrine, 14.
- 32. Deborah D. Avant, "The Institutional Sources of Military Doctrine: Hegemons in Peripheral Wars," *International Studies Quarterly* 37, no. 4 (December 1993), 430.
 - 33. Ibid., 411.
- 34. William O. Beeman, *Language, Status, and Power in Iran* (Bloomington: Indiana University Press, 1986), 28.
- 35. "Iran Constitution," *International Constitutional Law* (web site), 29 May 2010, http://www.servat.unibe.ch/icl/ir00000_.html.
 - 36. Qur'an 8:60.
- 37. Foreign Broadcast Information Service, "Complete Regulations of the Islamic Republic of Iran Armed Forces," *Near East and South Asia Supplement*, FBIS-NES-94-208-5, 27 October 1994.
- 38. Mohammad Javad Zarif, "What Iran Really Wants," *Foreign Affairs* 93, no. 3 (May/June 2014): 49–59, https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/iran/2014-04-17/what-iran-really-wants.
- 39. Ali Khamenei, "Supreme Leader's Speech in Meeting with Air Force Commanders and Personnel," (speech, 8 February 2014), http://www.leader.ir/langs/en/index.php?p=contentShow&id=11472.
- 40. Karim Sadjadpour and Behnam Ben Taleblu, "Iran in the Middle East: Leveraging Chaos," *Policy Brief* (Fundación para las Relaciones Internacionales y el Diálogo Exterior [FRIDE]) no. 202, May 2015, http://fride.org/download/PB202_Iran_in_the_Middle_East.pdf.
- 41. "President Rouhani: Iran Needs No One's Permission to Defend Itself," *Fars News Agency* (Iran), 24 August 2014.
- 42. "Commander Reiterates Defensive Nature of Iran's Military Doctrine," *Fars News Agency* (Iran), 3 September 2012.
- 43. "Top Commander Reiterates Defensive Nature of Iran's Military Doctrine," *Fars News Agency* (Iran), 20 April 2014, http://en.farsnews.com/newstext.aspx?nn=13930131001109.
- 44. Stephen J. Cimbala, *Nuclear Strategizing: Deterrence and Reality* (New York: Praeger, 1988), 78–79. As Cimbala notes, there is no cross-national or transcultural logic of deterrence, except "one so general as to be devoid of historical context," including ethnocentrism. This complicates any effort to understand Iran's use of the term and what Iranian leaders seek to communicate through the use of these terms.
- 45. Hassan Rouhani, *National Security and Nuclear Diplomacy*, 4th ed. (Tehran, Iran: Center for Strategic Research, Tehran, 2012), 1.
- 46. David L. Buffaloe, "Defining Asymmetric Warfare," *Land Warfare Paper*, no. 58 (Arlington, VA: Institute of Land Warfare, Association of the US Army, September 2006), 13–15, https://www.ausa.org/SiteCollectionDocuments/ILW%20Web-ExclusivePubs/Land%20Warfare%20Papers/LWP_58.pdf.
- 47. Anthony H. Cordesman and Martin Kleiber, *Iran's Military Forces and Warfighting Capabilities: The Threat in the Northern Gulf* (Washington, DC: Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2007), 135; and Steven A. Hildreth, *Iran's Ballistic Missile and Space Launch Programs* (Washington, DC: Congressional Research Service, 6 December 2012), https://www.fas.org/sgp/crs/nuke/R42849.pdf.
- 48. Federation of American Scientist, "Department of Defense: Unclassified Annual Report on Military Power of Iran," April 2012, https://fas.org/man/eprint/dod-iran.pdf.
- 49. Lt Gen Vincent R. Stewart, director, Defense Intelligence Agency, "Statement for the Record: Worldwide Threat Assessment," to Armed Services Committee, US Senate, 26 February 2015, http://www.dia.mil/News/SpeechesandTestimonies/ArticleView/tabid/11449/Article/570863/statement-for-the-record-worldwide-threat-assessment.aspx.

- 50. "5th Five Year Development Plan," *Ghavanin*, 20 January 2011, http://www.ghavanin.net.
- 51. "The Leader of the Revolution Declares the General Policies of the 6th Development Plan," *Kayhan*, 30 June 2015, http://www.kayhannews.ir.
 - 52. Eisenstadt, Strategic Culture of the Islamic Republic, 6.
- 53. Cordesman and Kleiber, *Iran's Military Forces*, 74; US Department of the Treasury, "Press Release: Treasury Designates Iranian Proliferation Individuals, Entities," 8 July 2008, http://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/hp1071.aspx; and United Nations, "UNSCR 1737 Sanctions List: The List Established and Maintained by the 1737 (2006) Committee," 17 December 2014, https://www.un.org/sc/suborg/sites/www.un.org.sc.suborg/files/1737_3.pdf.
- 54. Uzi Rubin, "Showcase of Missile Proliferation: Iran's Missile and Space Program," *Arms Control Today* 42, no. 1 (January/February 2012): 14–20.
- 55. Anthony H. Cordesman, *Iran's Developing Military Capabilities* (Washington, DC: Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2005), 4–8.
 - 56. Eisenstadt, Strategic Culture of the Islamic Republic, 4.
- 57. Michael Connell, "Iran's Military Doctrine," in *The Iran Primer: Power, Politics, and US Policy*, edited by Robin Wright (Washington, DC: United States Institute of Peace, 2010), 70–73.
 - 58. Eisenstadt, Strategic Culture of the Islamic Republic, 10.
- 59. Colin H. Kahl, "In the Crossfire or the Crosshairs? Norms, Civilian Casualties, and U.S. Conduct in Iraq," *International Security*, 32, no. 1 (Summer 2007), 38.
- 60. "MP: Iran's Military Might Deters Enemies," *Tasnim News Agency* (Iran), 17 January 2015. http://www.tasnimnews.com/English/Home/Single/623571.
- 61. "Commander Explains Capabilities, Achievements of Iranian Air Force," *Javan* (Iran), 16 January 2011.
- 62. Saeid Golkar, "The Ideological-Political Training of Iran's Basij," *Middle East Brief*, no. 44, September 2010, 3, http://www.brandeis.edu/crown/publications/meb/MEB44.pdf.
- 63. Anthony H. Cordesman, Iran's Military Forces in Transition: Conventional Threats and Weapons of Mass Destruction (Westport, CT: Praeger Publishers, 1999), 37; and Steven R. Ward, Immortal: A Military History of Iran and Its Armed Forces (Washington, DC: Georgetown University Press, 2009), 302.
 - 64. Mahoney, "Path Dependence in Historical Sociology," 507.
- 65. Kamran Taremi, "Beyond the Axis of Evil: Ballistic Missiles in Iran's Military Thinking," *Security Dialogue* 36, no.1 (March 2005): 93–108.
- 66. William O. Beeman, "Iran and the United States: Postmodern Culture Conflict in Action," *Anthropological Quarterly* 76, no. 4 (Autumn 2003), 682–83.
- 67. Ahmed S. Hashim, "The Iranian Military in Politics, Revolution and War, Part Two," *Middle East Policy* 19, no. 3 (Fall 2012), 80.
- 68. Farzad Bishop and Tom Cooper, Iranian F-4 Phantom II Units in Combat (Oxford, UK: Osprey Publishing Ltd., 2012), 20; Anthony H. Cordesman, Iran's Military Forces: 1988–1993 (Washington, DC: Center for Strategic and International Studies, 1994), 21, http://csis.org/files/media/csis/pubs/iranmiltrend88-93.pdf; and Ronen Bergman, The Secret War with Iran: The 30-Year Clandestine Struggle against the World's Most Dangerous Terrorist Power (New York: Free Press, 2007), 5.
- 69. David Segal, "The Iran–Iraq War: A Military Analysis," *Foreign Affairs* 66, no. 5 (Summer 1988), 953.
 - 70. Sepehr Zabir, *The Iranian Military in Revolution and War* (London: Routledge, 2011), 16.
 - 71. Ibid., 117.

- 72. Ibid., 124–25.
- 73. Ward, Immortal: A Military History of Iran, 271.
- 74. Ibid.
- 75. Taremi, "Beyond the Axis of Evil," 97.
- 76. Ibid.; and Zabir, Iranian Military in Revolution and War, 255.
- 77. Segal, Iran-Iraq War: A Military Analysis," 958.
- 78. Thomas L. McNaugher, "Ballistic Missiles and Chemical Weapons: The Legacy of the Iran–Iraq War," *International Security* 15, no. 2 (Fall 1990), 5–10.
 - 79. Ward, Immortal: A Military History of Iran, 271.
- 80. Ray Takeyh, "The Iran–Iraq War: A Reassessment," *Middle East Journal* 64, no. 3 (Summer 2010), 380.
- 81. Uzi Rubin, *The Global Reach of Iran's Ballistic Missiles* (Tel Aviv: The Institute for National Security Studies, November 2006), 10, http://www.inss.org.il/uploadimages/Import/(FILE)1188 302022.pdf.
 - 82. McNaugher, "Ballistic Missiles and Chemical Weapons," 6.
 - 83. Rubin, "Showcase of Missile Proliferation," 14.
 - 84. Taremi, "Beyond the Axis of Evil," 100-01.
 - 85. Cordesman, Iran's Military Forces in Transition, 67.
- 86. J. Mohan Malik, "China and the Nuclear Non-Proliferation Regime," *Contemporary Southeast Asia* 22, no. 3 (December 2000), 457.
- 87. Wendy Frieman, *China, Arms Control and Proliferation* (New York: Routledge Curzon, 2004), 100-1-1.
- 88. Dennis van Vranken Hickey, "New Directions in China's Arms for Export Policy: An Analysis of China's Military Ties with Iran," *Asian Affairs* 17, no. 1 (Spring 1990), 25.
- 89. Bates Gill and Evan S. Medeiros, "Foreign and Domestic Influences on China's Arms Control and Nonproliferation Policies," *China Quarterly*, no. 161 (March 2000), 78.
 - 90. Frieman, China, Arms Control and Proliferation, 93.
- 91. John W. Garver, *China and Iran: Ancient Partners in a Post-Imperial World* (Seattle: University of Washington Press, 2006), 196.
- 92. Bates Gill, "Chinese Arms Exports to Iran," *Middle East Review of International Affairs* 2, no. 2 (May 1998), 61, www.rubincenter.org/meria/1998/05/gates.pdf.
- 93. International Institute for Strategic Studies, *Iran's Strategic Weapons Programmes: A Net Assessment*, edited by Gary Samore (New York: Routledge, 2005) 94.
 - 94. Gill and Medeiros, "Foreign and Domestic Influences on China's Arms Control," 78, 82.
 - 95. Rubin, "Global Reach of Iran's Ballistic Missiles," 15.
 - 96. Hildreth, Iran's Ballistic Missile Programs, 4.
- 97. "Iran's Ballistic Missiles Not Subject to UNSC Resolution 2231," Fars News Agency (Iran), 20 July 2015; "Leader's Aide: UNSC Resolution on Iran's Defensive Capabilities Unacceptable," Fars News Agency (Iran), 29 July 2015; and "Senior Cleric: No Change in Iran's Policy towards US," Fars News Agency (Iran), 31 July 2015.
- 98. Anthony H. Cordesman and Bryan Gold, *The Gulf Military Balance*, vol. 2, *The Missile and Nuclear Dimensions* (Washington, DC: Center for Strategic and International Studies, 2014), xv.
- 99. Ward, *Immortal: A Military History of Iran*, 271; "IRGC Commander Talks about Guarding Revolution; Other Area Revolutions," *Fars News Agency* (Iran), 26 April 2011; and "Brigadier General Amir Ali Hajizadeh Comments on Range of Iranian Missiles," *Iran Online*, 29 June 2011.
 - 100. Cordesman and Gold, The Gulf Military Balance, ix.

- 101. Taremi, "Beyond the Axis of Evil," 105.
- 102. James Mina and Daniel Serwer, "Circumventing Hormuz," *Survival* 56, no. 1 (February–March 2014), 125.
- 103. Eric S. Edelman, Andrew F. Krepinevich Jr., and Evan Braden Montgomery, "The Dangers of a Nuclear Iran: The Limits of Containment," *Foreign Affairs* 90, no. 1 (Spring 2011), 77.
 - 104. Cimbala, Nuclear Strategizing, 26.
- 105. Michael Elleman, "Gulf I: Iran's Power in the Air," *Iran Primer* (blog), United States Institute of Peace, 11 March 2013, http://iranprimer.usip.org/blog/all/Michael%20Elleman.
- 106. Abdulaziz Abdulhussein Sachedina, *The Just Ruler in Shi'ite Islam: The Comprehensive Authority of the Jurist in Imamite Juristprudence* (New York: Oxford University Press, 1988); and Ardalan Rezamand, "Use of Religious Doctrine and Symbolism in the Iran–Iraq War," *Journal of the Centre for Studies of Religion and Society* 9, no. 1 (2010), 87.
- 107. Amin Tarzi and Darby Parliament, "Missile Messages: Iran Strikes MKO Bases in Iraq," *Nonproliferation Review* 8, no. 2 (Summer 2001): 125–33, http://cns.miis.edu/npr/pdfs/82tarzi.pdf; and Saleem Shahid, "Rocket 'Fired from Iran' Kills Girl in Border Town," *Dawn News* (Pakistan), 26 November 2013, http://www.dawn.com/news/1058637.
- 108. Aryn Baker, "Why Iran Believes the Militant Group ISIS Is an American Plot," *Time Magazine*, 19 July 2014, http://time.com/2992269/isis-is-an-american-plot-says-iran.
- 109. "Commander: Iranian Ground Forces Mulling Reinforcement in Anticipation of Rising Threats," *Fars News Agency* (Iran), 24 May 2015, http://english.farsnews.com/newstext .aspx?nn=13940303000689.
- 110. Gerard Alexander, "Institutions, Path Dependence, and Democratic Consolidation," *Journal of Theoretical Politics* 13, no. 3, (2001), 254.
- 111. Researchers have identified modifications Iran has made to its military doctrine since the end of the Iran–Iraq War, though these have not significantly altered the major elements of its doctrine. For example, Steve Ward theorized in 2005 that, since the late 1990s, Iran's military doctrine evolved to match its capabilities to confront the United States, mainly by relying on missiles, terrorism, and asymmetric warfare; Ward, *Immortal: A Military History of Iran*, 566. Likewise, Ali Nader identifies Iran's decentralized defense-in-depth command-and-control structure of its forces, called Mosaic Defense, as a doctrinal innovation to address a superior adversary. Ali Nader, "How Would Iran Fight Back?," *Iran Primer* (blog), United States Institute of Peace, 1 October 2012, http://iranprimer.usip.org/blog/2012/oct/01/part-i-how-would-iran-fight-back. Reportedly incorporated into Iranian doctrine in 2005 in response to the threat of a possible US invasion, Mosaic Defense was designed to link Iran's command and control system throughout the country Connell, "Iran's Military Doctrine," 71. While appropriate considering Iran's perception of the US threat, the adjustment to tactical command and control does not significantly alter Iran's strategic doctrine.

Relations and dialogue with the United States have long been debated within Iran—though officially Iranian officials have been reticent to reconsider relations absent a complete change in US policies. For example, in 1998 Khamenei stated, "By constantly repeating the phrase 'negotiations with America' and 'relations with America,' they want to break the taboo of this issue." Later in the same speech, Khamenei opined that, "Establishing relations and a dialogue with America has no benefits for the Iranian nation."

112. Ali Khamenei, "Khamenei Rejects Dialogue with US," (sermon, Tehran University, 16 July 1998), published in *Tehran Voice of the Islamic Republic of Iran, First Program Network*.

- 113. Quoted in Najmeh Bozorgmehr, "Ali Shamkhani: Iran Will Not Seek to Resume Diplomatic Ties with US," *Financial Times* (UK), 22 December 2014, http://www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/0/afcf9d68-86d6-11e4-8a51-00144feabdc0.html#axzz3aRodlnUZ.
- 114. Joseph S. Nye, "Transformational Leadership and U.S. Grand Strategy," *Foreign Affairs* 85, no. 4 (July/August 2006), https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/2006-07-01/transformational-leadership-and-us-grand-strategy.
- 115. Ali Khamenei, "Sermons by Ayatollah Khamenei in the Eid al-Fitr Congregational Prayers," Office of the Supreme Leader, Grand Ayatollah Sayyid Ali Hosseini Khamenei (web site), 18 July 2015, http://www.leader.ir/langs/en/index.php?p=contentShow&id=13450. According to Khamenei's web site, the speech included statements on relations with the United States. "We will have no negotiations with America regarding bilateral, regional and global issues unless in exceptional cases like the nuclear [issue], which has had precedent." Khamenei criticized US policies on "supporting the terrorist and infanticidal Zionist" and that Iranian policies, "are 180 degrees opposite of America's policies in the region."
- 116. Don M. Snyder, "The US Military in Transition to Jointness," *Airpower Journal* 10, no. 3 (Fall 1996), 18, http://www.au.af.mil/au/afri/aspj/airchronicles/apj/apj96/fall96/snider.pdf.
- 117. Ali Alfoneh, "Eternal Rivals? The Artesh and the IRGC," in *The Artesh: Iran's Marginalized Military*, Middle East Viewpoints (Washington, DC: Middle East Institute, November 2011), 32–35, https://www.aei.org/wp-content/uploads/2011/11/-the-artesh-irans-marginalized-regular-military_171758621702.pdf.
- 118. Ali Akbar Dareini, "Iran to Purchase Sukhoi-30 Fighter Jets from Russia," *Associated Press*, 10 February 2016, http://bigstory.ap.org/article/7be8f4ee1ae842e59c211a39f4892a8a/iran-purchase-sukhoi-30-fighter-jets-russia.
- 119. Thomas G. Mahnke, *Cost-Imposing Strategies: A Brief Primer*, Maritime Strategy Series (Washington, DC: Center for a New American Security, November 2014), http://www.cnas.org/sites/default/files/publications-pdf/CNAS_Maritime4_Mahnken.pdf.
- 120. Bradford A. Lee, "Strategic Interaction: Theory and History for Practitioners," in *Competitive Strategies for the 21st Century: Theory, History, and Practice*, edited by Thomas G. Mahnken (Stanford, CA: Stanford University Press, 2012), 40–43.
 - 121. Ibid., 40-42.
- 122. Sam Wilkin, "Rouhani Expands Iran's Missile Program Despite U.S. Sanctions Threat," *Reuters*, 31 December 2015, http://www.reuters.com/article/us-iran-nuclear-usa-sanctions-idUS KBN0UE0QT20151231.
- 123. US Department of the Treasury, "Treasury Sanctions Those Involved in Ballistic Missile Procurement for Iran," (press release, 17 January 2016), https://www.treasury.gov/press-center/press-releases/Pages/jl0322.aspx.
- 124. Daniel Gouré, "The Future Is in Regional Missile Defense Architectures," *Lexington Institute* (web site), 29 December 2015, http://lexingtoninstitute.org/the-future-is-in-regional-missile-defense-architectures.
- 125. Joshua R. Itzkowitz Shifrinson and Miranda Priebe, "A Crude Threat: The Limits of an Iranian Missile Campaign against Saudi Arabian Oil," *International Security* 36, no. 1 (2011):167–201.
- 126. Missile Defense Agency, "Fact Sheet: Advanced Technology," 4 May 2015, http://www.mda.mil/global/documents/pdf/advsys.pdf.
- 127. Mark Gunzinger and Chris Dougherty, Changing the Game: The Promise of Directed-Energy Weapons (Washington, DC: Center for Strategic and Budgetary Assessments, 2012); and Dinshaw Mistry, Containing Missile Proliferation: Strategic Technology, Security Regimes, and International Cooperation in Arms Control (Seattle: University of Washington Press,

2003); Joakim Kasper Oestergaard, "About the PAC-2/MSE Missile," *Aerospace & Defense Intelligence Report* (web site), 10 June 2014, https://www.bga-aeroweb.com/Defense/Patriot -PAC-3-MSE.html. While exact figures are unknown, Mistry estimates that North Korean SCUD missiles, which are the basis for some of Iran's missiles, cost an estimated \$1–3 million per missile (p. 130). The cost of each PAC-3 Missile Segment Enhancement interceptor has been reported to be \$4.71 million in Fiscal Year 2015 (Oestegaard).

128. Paul Scharre, "Preface," in *Directed-Energy Weapons: Promise and Prospects*, Jason D. Ellis (Washington, DC: Center for a New American Security, April 2015), 4, http://www.cnas.org/sites/default/files/publications-pdf/CNAS_Directed_Energy_Weapons_April-2015.pdf.

Disclaimer

The views and opinions expressed or implied in SSQ are those of the authors and are not officially sanctioned by any agency or department of the US government. We encourage you to send comments to: strategicstudiesquarterly@us.af.mil.